June 19, 2008

BASINGSTOKE DISTRICT ASSOCIATION OF PARISH AND TOWN COUNCILS
	Minutes of the Meeting of the Association (Awaiting approval)

	Date:
	19th June 2008
	
	

	Place:
	Civic Offices, Basingstoke & Deane Borough Council

	Present:
	Baughurst
	Martin Slatford (Chair)

	
	Bramley
	Jane Payne

	
	Chineham
	Martin Biermann

	
	Dummer
	Julian Jones

	
	Hurstbourne Priors
	Charles Cardiff

	
	Kingsclere
	Peter Woodman

	
	Mortimer West End 
	John Robertson

	
	Newnham
	Roger Booth

	
	North Waltham 
	Malcolm Dixon

	
	Old Basing & Lychpit
	Tony Fendall

	
	Overton
	Brian Langer

	
	St Mary Bourne
	Michael Widén

	
	Sherfield on Loddon
	Sandy Johnston

	
	Silchester
	Vanessa Richards

	Guests:
	Basingstoke & Deane BC
	Karen Brimacombe-
Corporate Director

	Attending:
	Newtown(and Minute Secretary)
	Ros Brandwood

	Apologies:
	Chineham
	Les Fryer

	
	Monk Sherborne
	No representativeappointed yet

	
	Oakley & Deane
	John Strawbridge

	
	St Mary Bourne
	Margaret Corbett

	
	Sherfield on Loddon
	Bruce Batting

	
	Tadley
	Avril Burdett, Jo Slimin

	
	Upton Grey
	No representative appointed yet

	
	Whitchurch
	Dave Titcomb

	
	Winslade
	John Raymond

	
	BDBC
	George White

	1.
	Minutes of the last meeting on 20th March 2008
The minutes were approved.
	

	2. 
	Apologies - as above.
	

	3.
	Matt ers arising from minutes
	

	3.1
	BDBC’s review of ‘Streets for People, Roads for Cars’ initiative
The BC Report to Cabinet Member for Planning & Transport : ‘Traffic management capital budget allocation’, dated 3rd March 2008, was tabled. This subject gave rise to some discussion; speeding traffic was a major issue in many parishes and there was concern at the apparent lack of progress, especially as a number of parishes were prepared to contribute funding for traffic calming measures.

Agreed: Karen Brimacombe would request officers to prepare a position statement which could be circulated to member councils prior to the next meeting.
	KB

	3.2
	Impact of Introduction of larger HGVs
A response was still awaited from BDBC. Members discussed the problem of ‘sat navs’ directing HGVs to unsuitable country roads and the difficulties in updating the relevant databases.

Agreed: Karen Brimacombe would request officers to prepare a response which could be circulated to member councils prior to the next meeting.
	KB

	4.
	Reports
	

	4.1
	HALC
Brian Langer reported briefly on the following:

· In connection with the budget for 2009-10, it was acknowledged that a substantial proportion of HALC’s income derived from HCC.The recently appointed legal advice team, although effective, were adding to costs. 

· HALC were still looking for new premises. 

· County resolutions sought for NALC AGM in October. 

· The replacement of SEERA by (the similarly non-elected) SEEDA . 

· Availability of HALC grants to district associations. 

· County Cllr Kirk had commented on the new HampshireSenate concept.
	

	4.2
	Community Safety Forum
Sandy Johnston tabled a summary of a report on Rural Policing Changes recently given by Inspector Paul Robertson. Any feedback to be channelled through the Chair (BDAPTC) please. It was noted that the report included no mention of the Countrywatch scheme.

The trial of new polo shirts in place of the traditional shirts had had a mixed reception.

Basingstoke Rural Sector - Safer Neighbourhoods Team: www.hampshire.police.uk/Internet/localpolicing/
	

	4.3
	Local Strategic Partnership
A report by Roger Booth on the LSP Board meeting (22nd May 2008) had been circulated prior to the meeting appendix 1. Attention was drawn to:

· Concern that the Hampshire Sustainable Community Strategy places too much emphasis on economic growth and gives insufficient weight to social and environmental issues. 

· Concern about the robustness of some of the LAA Delivery Framework improvement indicators. 

· The current Local Development Framework Core Strategy consultation.Karen Brimacombe agreed to advise on the current position in relation to Village Design Statements. 

· The LSP conference to be held at the Carnival Hall on Thursday 3rd July.
	KB

	4.4
	Postwatch
Brian Langer reported that the final meeting of Postwatch would be held in September, its responsibilities then being taken over by the National Consumer Council. Items still giving rise to concern included: queuing times in post offices, later deliveries, and mail being collected earlier than advertised.
	

	4.5
	North Wessex Downs AONB
No report. This item should be deleted from future agendas.
	

	4.6
	Basingstoke Voluntary Forum
There was no report.
	

	5.
	Discussions with officers of BDBC
	

	5.1
	Borough council grass cutting
A number of parishes were experiencing problems with this service including: the frequency of cuts, the standard of execution and the mess left behind.

Karen Brimacombe noted the problems and would take this matter up with the relevant officers.
	KB

	5.2
	Verges
It was suggested that issues with verges (including HCC responsibilities) be an item for the next meeting.
	CHAIR

	5.3
	Designated Public Places Orders
Overton was looking to bring in such an order working in conjunction with their beat officer. A DPPO makes it an offence to drink alcohol in public after being required by a police officer not to do so.

Karen Brimacombe confirmed that the BC would assist parishes to implement such orders if required.
	

	5.4.
	Association working with Borough Council
The BC had suggested holding a Parish Conference to be run in conjunction with the annual Mayor’s Reception. It was envisaged that this would start late afternoon to be followed by the Reception early evening. The date suggested was Monday 1st December. The suggestion was approved. It was hoped that agendas would be sent out in good time.
	KB

	6.
	Any Other Business
	

	6.1
	Surestart
Peter Woodman reported that HCC was undertaking consultation on the development of Surestart Children’s Centres (services for under 5s) across the rural areas of the county. It was proposed to set up 6 such centres in the borough. Consultation runs until 31st July and he urged parishes to respond. See: www3.hants.gov.uk/childrens-services/childrenandyoungpeople/
	

	6.2
	Due to other commitments, the minute secretary would be standing down after the AGM.
	

	7.
	Dates of next meetings
Thursday 18th September

Monday 1st December (see 5.4 above)
	

	Chairman, Martin Slatford
……………………………………………………………………
	
	Date
…………




BASINGSTOKE DISTRICT ASSOCIATION OF PARISH AND TOWN COUNCILS
	Minutes of the AGM of the Association (Awaiting approval)

	Date:
	19th June 2008
	
	

	Place:
	Civic Offices, BDBC

	Present:
	Baughurst
	Martin Slatford (Chair)

	
	Bramley
	Jane Payne

	
	Chineham
	Martin Biermann

	
	Dummer
	Julian Jones

	
	Hurstbourne Priors
	Charles Cardiff

	
	Kingsclere
	Peter Woodman

	
	Mortimer West End
	John Robertson

	
	Newnham
	Roger Booth

	
	North Waltham
	Malcolm Dixon

	
	Old Basing & Lychpit
	Tony Fendall

	
	Overton
	Brian Langer

	
	St Mary Bourne
	Michael Widén

	
	Sherfield on Loddon
	Sandy Johnston

	
	Silchester
	Vanessa Richards

	Attending:
	Newtown (and Minute Secretary)
	Ros Brandwood

	Apologies:
	Chineham
	Les Fryer

	
	Monk Sherborne
	No representative appointed yet

	
	Oakley & Deane
	John Strawbridge

	
	St Mary Bourne
	Margaret Corbett

	
	Sherfield on Loddon
	Bruce Batting

	
	Tadley
	Avril Burdett, Jo Slimin

	
	Upton Grey
	No representative appointed yet

	
	Whitchurch
	Dave Titcomb

	
	Winslade
	John Raymond

	1.
	Minutes of the last Annual General Meeting on 28th June 2007
The minutes were approved.
	

	2.
	Matters arising
There were no matters arising.
	

	3.
	Election of officers
	

	
	Martin Slatford was unanimously re-elected as Chairman of the Association. There were no nominations for Vice Chairman. Peter Woodman was unanimously re-elected as Treasurer.
	

	4.
	Appointment of representatives to HAPTC
Martin Slatford, Martin Biermann , Brian Langer and Les Fryer were appointed.
	

	5.
	Appointment of representatives on Basingstoke Voluntary Forum
Julian Jones and Terry Price were appointed.
	

	6.
	Appointment of representative on Community Safety Forum
Sandy Johnston was appointed.
	

	7.
	Appointment of representative on Local Strategic Partnership
Roger Booth was appointed.
	

	8.
	Appointment of representative on Postwatch Committee (to cessation in September 2008)

Brian Langer was appointed.
	

	9.
	Accounts for the year ending 31st March 2008
Mr Woodman reported that there had been delays in getting the change in bank signatories confirmed with the bank following the death of Mrs Sheila Allen, and the accounts had not yet been finalised. There had been minimal transactions during the year; the balance at bank stood at £1,127.67.

To be carried forward to the next meeting.
	PW

	10.
	Any other business
	

	a)
	Due to other commitments, the minute secretary would be standing down after the AGM. She was thanked for her work for the Association.
	

	b)
	Thanks were expressed to the Chairman for the time and effort spent on Association matters.
	

	Chairman, Martin Slatford
……………………………………………………………………
	
	Date
…………




Responses from Karen Brimacombe to points raised at BDAPTC meeting on 19th June 2008.
I hope to address all the issues raised at the meeting -

Speed limit reminders ( SLR ) and Speed indicating devices ( SID )
I attach some information presented to our Portfolio Holder which I believe gives a lot of relevant background information. The key point to note is that HCC have agreed to support the use of additional machines providing the sign type and deployment is undertaken and managed by the Borough Council. Richard Wareham and Barry Ford have discussed with the Portfolio holder and would like to begin discussions with relevant parishes ASAP - they will contact them direct.

HCC’s 30mph village speed limit initiative & B&D's ‘Streets for people, roads for cars’ 

· The Council’s approach to traffic calming was approved by the Cabinet Member for Planning and Transport in March 2008 (DN 31/2008 refers) - this is the report that was circulated at the meeting

· This splits the budget allocation two ways, so that:
1. mandatory 20mph speed limits could be funded in areas where pedestrian activity is high and road safety is identified by the community as being an issue.

Five schemes from a prioritised list of 59 identified by Members and Parish Councils are currently being developed. These are at:

· Milkingpen Lane / Belle Vue Road, Old Basing

· Kingsmill Road, Basingstoke

· High Street, Overton

· Newchurch Road, Tadley

· The Green, Tadley
Consultation with the Police, HCC and local Members should begin towards the end of July 2008 on these five schemes.

2. 30 mph limits Partnership funding could be provided to assist with the introduction of speed reducing features to compliment changes arising from HCC’s 30mph village speed limit initiative.

HCC are currently investigating 30mph speed limits for five villages for implementation in 2008/09. These are at:

· Pamber End

· Highclere

· Newfound

· Newnham

· Newtown

· Upton Grey

· Weston Patrick
B&D will shortly be informing these PCs that funding is available to compliment HCC proposals with a view to providing grant aid during the current financial year.

Beyond 2008/09, HCC are suggesting that a further seven schemes will be developed for B&D villages; however, further ‘bids’ will also be considered and prioritised to enable a programme to be developed. My advice to PC's is to put their villages forward for this initiative. Further details can be found at HCC’s website: http://www3.hants.gov.uk/hats/speedlimit.htm
HGVs in rural areas 
While Barry Ford has been in contact with Alison Linnell at HCC on this issue in response to complaints about lorries in Kingsclere, HGV routing is not something that we get involved with; hence, BDAPTC should speak directly with HCC on this issue (alison.linnell@hants.gov.uk)

Village Design Statements 
The position regarding those which are already adopted as SPG is that we need to wait for the outcome of the Planning Bill which is currently going through parliament. We expect that this will be enacted in Spring 2009. We believe that this will remove the need for a Sustainability assessment and Strategic Environmental assessments. Providing we have a policy in the current local plan to link the VDS's to (which we believe we have) then we should be able to adopt as SPD.

For those that are not SPG but were adopted as Council Policy we hope that, albeit they may require some additional work, we will be able to adopt as SPD once the Planning Bill has been enacted.

Alcohol Exclusion Zones
These are no longer in force. There are currently 2 options - the first is DPPO's (Designated Public Places Orders) - once adopted these mean that the police can take action with regard to anyone who is within the area covered by the order, is consuming alchol and being disorderly. The second is an alcohol disorder zone - these prohibit the use of alcohol in the zone but they can only be adopted for areas where there is actual nuisance and disorder and where there is likely to be a recurrence. Given that Cllr Biermann was talking about an area which has yet to be constructed I would have thought that the DPPO was the only option at this stage. For further info Andrew Wake -01256 845787 is the contact.

Grass cutting
I have fed back your comments to the Head of Service. Over the last few years we have amended our approach in order to try and respond to need rather than being specific about doing a set number of cuts each year. We have also bought new equipment to try and improve the quality of the cuts. However we clearly still have issues - a new head of service will be starting with us in September and I will be working with her to see if we could use our resources more flexibly in order to be more able to respond to need.

The Head of Service has prepared the following answers to frequently asked questions:-

We do not start grass cutting early enough.
Response:
We started cutting on the 14th March, which was the earliest date deemed possible by conditions. It should be noted that we had a heavy snow fall on the 6th April.

The operators are driving round like racing drivers.
Response:
The maximum road speed of the Ransomes HR3300T is 15MPH. The maximum reverse speed is 0.3 mph. The maximum cutting speed is 11MPH.

Our mowers are causing widespread damage in the form of rutting.
Response:
To cut grass on the scale required, it is necessary to use large industrial machinery. Our machines weigh 1145kg each. Whilst they are designed to minimise ground pressure (1kg/cm2) damage (mostly superficial) can result when ground conditions are poor. May monthly rainfall amounted to 82.5mm, which gave particular problems in less free draining locations. These include: Chineham, Carpenters Down, Burney Bit and the Herriard Way Estate of Tadley. Waiting for optimum growing conditions is not unfortunately a viable option given the scale of operations.

We used to do more strimming.
Response:
Strimming is very labour intensive and difficult to resource at times of flush growth. The favoured approach is chemical weed control using Round Up Pro. An effective programme of application can minimise the requirement for strimming. This is particularly important since the advent of legislation relating to hand arm vibration which severely limits the exposure of operatives to this type of equipment. Regrettably we have experienced recruitment problems in respect to operatives qualified to PA1/PA6 standard in weed control and this has resulted in operational difficulties. We are working hard to rectify this situation and have a new employee starting on the 23.06.08.

Machinery is leaving an uneven finish.
Response:
This can happen when the grass is long and lush especially when wet. What happens is the drive motors slow down under pressure providing less than ideal rotary speed. It is fair to say that slower forward speed would help by allowing for more cutting strokes per metre. We are working hard to get this message over to the operatives. The natural response of operators faced with a backlog of long grass is to drive the machinery harder. This is a training and experience issue which will improve as familiarity with new machinery capability increases. Failure to sufficiently overlap cutting widths is another issue that will in time benefit similarly.

There are more grass cuttings lying around than in 2007.
Response:
The extent of grass growth and the growth flush capacity is dependent not just on current weather but also on conditions prevalent in the preceding year. 2006 was a very dry summer and grass growth suffered accordingly. The knock-on effect is that the grass content of our verges in 2007 was low in comparison to weed growth. Although such weed growth was fast growing and unsightly, it did not provide the lush, thick grass sward witnessed in 2008 following what was the wettest summer on record.

No one is checking workmanship and there is no audit trail of checks
Response:
In June 2007 a formal inspection system was set up. The borough was divided up into 50 inspection zones to be inspected the first week of each month, hence the June inspection would reflect the previous month. Inspections have been carried out since,. We are currently comparing June 2008 findings with those recorded in 2007. We also annotate the number of complaints received by the Reims system for each area on a month by month basis and are able to analyse year on year difference.

The rotary cutting machinery is inferior to the previous cylinder machines.
Response:
The grass cutting season is spread over an eight month period, during which different conditions and growth patterns occur. There are indeed times when a more finished appearance can be achieved using cylinder machinery. Conversely there are many occasions when rotary mowing is the more beneficial option. This is especially true in respect to the effective removal of bent and stalky grass growths which remain uncut by cylinders and can look very unsightly. Given the lush, dense growth of this year, it has to be said that cylinder machinery would not be capable of dealing with such.

